C. I. F., SOUTHERN SECTION

MONTHLY BULLETIN

Volume 34

FEBRUARY, 1971

No. 6

PREP FOOTBALL CROWDS NEAR 4.2 MILLION FOR '70 SEASON

Once again, a survey by the CIF, SS, see has shown a rise in attendance fotball games played by Southern schools. The figure, which has consistently for several years, the time a survey was first made, ached a record 4,175,202 for the season.

It marked an increased of 80,000 tolattendance at games.

Nearly 300 schools reported actual mendance figures, and estimates were sade of those not reporting by averaging figures from teams in that division a well as in that particular league. Of 30 schools not reporting, only half the time the AAAA through Small chools categories, the remaining thous having six-man football pro-

Also estimated was the total playgame attendance. This was based financial reports received by the F. SS office.

Actual count of responses to the grey totals well over 3.5 million with so-reported regular season attendance simate at more than 200,000 and twoff crowds estimated at a 395,000 tal in 67 games.

Individually, the school leading the my in attendance this season was shop Amat which, led by nationally sown stars Pat Haden and John Mc-tr, Jr., drew 64,000 fans to six home mes. The Lancers also played before 718 at their semifinal game against Rancho in the L.A. Coliseum and AAAA title game between Amat Lakewood attracted 31,012, third rest crowd ever to see a CIF, SS troff event.

The AAAA schools, naturally suped nearly a third of the attendance (AAA schools also totaled more than 1 million fans). AAAA school home regular season average was figured at 19,400.

"The continuing rise in attendance figures reflected in our survey points up again, each year, the interest and popularity enjoyed by the Southern Section football program," CIF, SS Commissioner of Athletics Ken Fagans commented.

In the survey reports, schools were asked to include the total attendance at games, taking into account both paid and complimentary admissions, bands, drill teams, cheerleaders, etc.

1970 Survey Figures

Reported attendance	3,563,592
Schools Reporting	200
Estimate for Schools	
Not Reporting (30)	216,610
Regular Season Total	3,780,202
Playoff Game totals	395,000
TOTAL	4,175,202

1969 Figures

Regular	Season	3,750,000
Playoffs	***************************************	345,000
TOTAL	4	1,095,000

CIF, SS MEMBERS NOT TO PLAY COLBERT SCHOOL

Member schools of the CIF, SS, are informed that they are NOT to schedule or play athletic contests with Colbert School, 528 N. La Brea Ave. in Los Angeles.

Colbert School was suspended from membership in the CIF, SS, during the spring of 1970 for failure to pay dues and other irregularities.

Member schools are warned that playing against or scheduling athletic competition involving Colbert School in any sport would make a member school subject to possible disciplinary action by the CIF, SS Executive Committee.

Freelance Swim Meet Site Change

The CIF, SS freelance swim meet, originally scheduled for Cypress College, will be held instead at Millikan High School. Long Beach. The date remains the same, Thursday, April 15, at 3 p.m.

Schools which have outstanding swimmers, but no swimming program, are reminded to contact the CIF, SS, office regarding entry in this meet.

OUTSTANDING PREP MENTORS TO SPEAK

AT 14th ANNUAL SO CAL ASSN. CLINIC

In the tradition of past outstanding programs, two highly respected high school football coaches from land of the Southwest Conference and the Big Eight, head the agenda for the 14th annual Southern California High School football coaches Association Clinic.

The sessions will be held March 6 and 7 at Cerritos College, Norwalk, according to Clare Van Hoorebeke of



Darnell, Mayfield

Anaheim High School, clinic chairman.

Jim Darnell, head football coach at Midwest City High School in Oklahoma; and Gene Mayfield, head man at Permian High School in Odessa, Texas, are the featured speakers for the clinic.

Darnell has compiled a 125 win, 36 loss and 9 tie record at Midwest City since taking over the head coaching job there in 1955. His teams have captured six conference championships in that period and his 1960 team won the state championship. Two other teams reached the state semifinals.

A former Little All-America quarter-back at West Texas State, Mayfield has posted a 156-35-5 record since beginning his head coaching career at Littlefield, Texas, in 1954. In seven years at Borger, Texas, his team went to the state finals once and lost to the state champ in district play twice.

(Continued on Page 8)

ROUTING GUIDE

2.1	V	JV	B/Soph	C/Fr.
Bushall			-	
Buketball				
Cross Country				
- LOSII				
Tolf				_
mnastics				
THICKY.				
imming				
SIGN				
rack				
testling				
Vater Polo				

California Interscholastic Federation Southern Section 11011 Artesia Blvd. Artesia, Calif. 90701 (213) 860-2414

Officers Donald Cogswell, Vice Principal, Mira Costa HS, President Keith J. Lee, Principal, Yucca Valley HS, Treasurer J. Kenneth Fagans, Commissioner of Athletics

Executive Committee Alex Alexander, Principal, Desert Sands HS Tony Balsamo, Principal, Apple Valley HS

Ferren L. Christensen, Principal, Westminster HS Richard W. Cordano, Principal, Ar-

cadia HS James A. Faul, Principal, Workman

Msgr. Thomas Kiefer, Principal, Bishop Amat HS Steve Miletich, Vice Principal, Beverly Hills HS

Bulletin Editor

Mike Peck

EXPERIMENT CONDUCTED WITH 30-SECOND CLOCK

At the request of principal Jay Reed, athletic director Ralph Shields and basketball coach Chalmer "Champ" Cartwright, Garden Grove High School was granted permission by the CIF, SS Commissioner of Athletics, Ken Fagans, to conduct an experiment with the 30-second clock in a nonleague basketball game in December.

The clock was in the form of boxes with colored lights, rather than a desending digital box, placed at diagonal corners of the court and it required two men to operate, one on the stopwatch, and the other to operate the manual controls.

The game was won by Garden Grove over Valencia 76-66. In answer to questionnaires, the players of both teams indicated the were not conscious of the clock and that it didn't change the style or quality of their play. Both spectators and players polled from Valencia indicated that they did not wish further games with the clock, while Garden Grove spectators and players felt the opposite.

School officials were in favor of the clock as were game officials.

The horn sounded only once the entire game, (indicating the offensive team had taken too long to shoot) about 21/2 minutes into the contest, and no stalling, ball control tactics were considered.

It was felt by Garden Grove officials that the experiment was worthwhile, but that the clock should be tried over a period of several games where a degree of stalling might come into effect.

MINUTES OF MEETING OF CIF, SS, EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE January 23, 1971

The January meeting of the CIF, Southern Section, Executive Committee was called to order by Chairman Steve Miletich at 9:00 a.m. on Saturday, January 23, 1971, at the Riviera Hotel in Palm Springs, California.

The following members were in attendance: Chairman Miletich, Vice-Principal, Beverly Hills High School; Donald Cogswell, President of Southern Section Council, Vice-Principal, Mira Costa High School; Keith Lee, Treasurer of Southern Section Council, Principal, Yucca Valley High School; Alex Alexander, Assistant Superintendent, Desert Sands Unified School District; Tony Balsamo, Principal, Apple Valley High School; Ferren Christensen, Principal, Westminister High School; Richard Cordano, Principal, Arcadia High School; James Faul, Principal, Workman High School; and Commissioner of Athletics, J. Kenneth Fagans, and Thomas Morgan, Administrative Assistant, CIF, Southern Sec-

1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES. It was moved, seconded, and passed to approve the minutes of the Executive Committee meeting of December 11, 1970, as published in the January Monthly Bulletin.

2. ELIGIBILITY CASES. After careful consideration of each case, it was moved, seconded, and passed to waive the Residence or Transfer Rule to permit the following students to be immediately eligible to participate in interscholastic athletics:

Kurt Belloni, South Torrance High

School Billy Cheeks, Arcadia High School Henry Garcia, Workman High School Brad Gillingham, Beverly Hills High School

Edwin Miller, Savanna High School Phillip Strong, La Serna High School

It was moved, seconded, and passed to waive the Previous Semester Rule for the fall semester, 1971, to permit the following student to be eligible to participate in interscholastic athletics: Tim Kauti, La Canada High School

It was moved, seconded, and passed to DENY the request to waive the Residence Rule for the following stu-

Chip Brown, Costa Mesa High School Mickey Gares, Elsinore High School

The Executive Committee reviewed a request for reconsideration of its earlier denial of waiver of the Residence Rule for Gabriel Hernandez, Cajon High School. After discussion, the committee moved, seconded, and passed to reaffirm its decision of September 19, 1970, and deny this request.

Later in the meeting, Mr. Ralph Hes. nandez, father of Gabriel, appeared be fore the committee to make a personal appeal in behalf of his son. The committee again discussed the matter, and in the absence of a new motion, sus tained its original ruling. It was noted that if the boy returns to his original school of attendance he will be eligible if he meets all other eligibility require ments; if he chooses to remain at Cajor High School, he will not be eligible for interscholastic competition until Sen tember, 1971.

Dr. George Caldwell, Superinter dent, San Bernardino City School Die trict, Mr. Leroy Simmons, Attorney Law, and Mr. S. Bogh, father, appeared before the Executive Committee to present the eligibility case of Miles Bogh a student currently enrolled at San Gorgonio High School. After hearing the presentation and following considerable discussion, it was moved, see onded, and unanimously passed to deny a waiver of the Residence Rule in order to permit the boy to be eligible for interscholastic athletic at San Gorgonio High School.

The Executive Committee reviewed a request for clarification of the eligibility ity status of Randall Crutcher, current ly a student at Calexico High School The boy had attended high school in Westwood (Lassen County), California, during 1969-70. His father applied for overseas school administration work in Australia and Europe during the summer of 1970, and arranged for the boy to take an accelerated program of special courses at Westwood in order to fulfill the necessary high school graduation requirements prior to the anticipated move. This program was completed in August, 1970, at which time the boy qualified for graduation but he did not participate in any formal graduation ceremonies. The father then accepted the position of principal of Calexico High School in October 1970 and enrolled his son at that school The question of eligibility placed be fore the committee was based on the fact that the boy had been in attendance at high school for only semesters prior to 1970-71, but that he had technically completed all graduation requirements; since a boy entitled to athletic competition during the first eight semesters of school # tendance, how would graduation status such as this affect his remaining semesters of competition? The Commissioner informed the committe men bers that he had conferred for advices since this case appeared to be without

(Continued on Page 3)

MEETING (Continued from Page 2)

ablished precedent, with State CIF missioner Mr. William W. Russell State Federated Council Presi-Mr. Edwin Hendrix. In addition, matter had been brought to the Valleys League for consideraand the league representatives had and 6-1 to recommend that the boy allowed to participate. Following cussion, the Executive Committee cluded that Randall Crutcher was miled to his remaining two semesters interscholastic athletic competition, d because he had not been formally aduated and was currently legally rolled as a regular student at Calexi-High School, it was moved, secded, and passed that he be granted bility for the 1970-71 school year. The Executive Committee did not on the eligibility case of Tom Her-Millikan High School, and dieted the Commissioner to obtain the Iditional information necessary in ore to provide a basis for a decision.

FOOTBALL INCIDENTS, CEN-INNIAL HIGH SCHOOL. The smmissioner informed the Executive mmittee that he had met recently h representatives from Centennial School to review matters with ocred during the past football season. In response to the incidents which k place at the Warren-Centennial setball game of November 6, 1970, d were reported to the Executive mmittee at its meeting of November 1970, Centennial officials advised · Commissioner that necessary corntive action had been initiated. It was greed that Centennial would meet in drance with visiting schools for the upose of coordinating information planning pre-game procedures the song "Lift Every Voice and g," also referred to as the Black ational Anthem, is to be played at athletic event.

Several items had been brought up Anaheim High School concerning tsons alleged to be students and/or osters from Centennial High School ing the CIF football playoff game La Palma Stadium on November 20, 70. A meeting was called by the Comsioner involving representatives the two schools in order to review items; after considerable dision, the parties involved arrived at satisfactory solutions.

addition, the following recomadations for improved procedures crowd control at athletic events te developed from the meeting and ented for consideration by other SS, member schools: 1) Officials game managers from competing ools should meet at the locale where FREELANCE QUALIFYING MAT TOURNEY AT SAN JACINTO

Schools with wrestling programs, which are not in a league for that sport, are reminded that San Jacinto High School is host this year for the freelance qualifying tournament, scheduled for Saturday, Feb. 20,

It is through this tournament that freelance teams' wrestlers qualify for one of four CIF preliminary meets the following week. Those in need of information on the tourney should contact Doug Brown, principal and athletic director at San Jacinto.

the contest is to be played several days prior to the game to discuss and firm up procedures for crowd control; 2) Faculty members from the visiting school should be assigned to assist at the visitors' gate; 3) Faculty members from the visiting school should work with faculty members from the home school in supervision and observation; 4) The physical location of the game manager and principals of the two competing schools should be made known to all of those with supervision as-

signments. 4. LOS ANGELES TIMES IN-DOOR TRACK MEET. The Executive Committee granted CIF, SS, sanction for the Los Angeles Times Indoor Track and Field Meet to be held on Friday, February 12, 1971, at The Forum. High School events will include a special sprint relay and twomile run. Coaches of participants in these events are reminded that, because there are separate rules for indoor competition, this meet will not count as one of the allowable invitational meets defined in paragraph 4, Article XXXXIX (Track and Field Regulations) of the Blue Book. Entrants will compete representing their respective schools and may utilize school uniforms and equipment.

5. FOOTBALL EQUIPMENT. Information was presented to the Executive Committee concerning a new football down and distance sideline measuring device called the "Dicker-Rod."

PALMDALE GRID JOB OPEN

The head football coaching position at Palmdale High School has been declared open by principal Rex Fisher, Palmdale, which opened in 1957, has an enrollment of 2,200 and is a member of the Golden League, which was classified AA this season.

Those interested in applying should write Fisher at Palmdale HS, 2137 East Ave. R. Palmdale 93550.

This device was used with very favorable results during the "AAAA" championship game between Bishop Amat and Lakewood High Schools on December 11, 1970, at the Los Angeles Coliseum. The committee authorized the Commissioner to write to the National Federation for permission for member schools or leagues to use the "Dicker-Rod," at their request, on an experimental basis during the 1971 football season. 6. BALDWIN PARK WRES-

TLING TOURNAMENT. In response to several complaints from participating member schools, the Commissioner presented to the Executive Committee information concerning the conduct of the Baldwin Park High School Wrestling Tournament on December 5, 1970. There were a total of 1,008 entries in the tournament, the largest number of entries in one weight division was 85, a wrestler had to win seven matches to become a division champion and had to wrestle 10 times to become a consolation champion, and the competition was not finished until after midnight.

The committee expressed concern over the poor judgment regarding the number of entries that were allowed into the tournament and the fact that this led to other serious abuses of the intent of established guidelines for sanctioned events. The Commissioner was instructed to inform Baldwin Park High School that CIF, SS, sanction would not be granted for the tournament in the 1971-72 school year unless he received absolute assurance that these violations would not reoccur.

It was further moved, seconded, and passed to refer this information to the Wrestling Coaches' Association for study and subsequent recommendation of regulations for future tournaments to be incorporated into the Blue Book.

7. 1972 BASKETBALL PLAY-

OFFS. The Executive Committee was informed that, because of a conflict in scheduling at the Los Angeles Sports Arena, the date of the "AAAA" semifinal basketball playoff games for the 1972 season would have to be changed from Friday, March 10, as originally scheduled. The committee moved, seconded, and passed that the CIF, SS, experiment during the 1972 basketball season and hold its "AAAA" semifinal games on Wednesday, March 8, with the final games being played on Saturday, March 11. It was felt that this would be in the best interest of the total program, so that basketball schedules would not have to be moved up or back a week in order to accommodate a Friday-Saturday playoff, and that it would also provide schools with

(Continued on Page 4)

(Continued from Page 3)

more time to organize game preparations between the semi-final and final

8. BASKETBALL REQUEST, SAN FERNANDO VALLEY CHRISTIAN HIGH SCHOOL. A request was presented from San Fernando Valley Christian High School for waiver of CIF, SS, rules in order to permit the scheduling of a basketball game against a team representing the MGM Studios in Hollywood. It was moved, seconded, and passed to deny this request; the committee was of the unanimous opinion that there should be a sufficient number of high school teams in the metropolitan Los Angeles area against which to compete without scheduling teams not representing a member

9. COMMITTEE REPORTS.

a. CROWD CONTROL. Mr. Richard Cordano, chairman, presented a summary of recommendations, including the proposal that a conference on crowd control procedures be sponsored for the benefit of all member schools at the beginning of the 1971-72 school year. The Executive Committee moved, seconded, and passed to approve the report, and directed the committee on crowd control to meet again as soon as possible for the purpose of structuring plans and procedures for the proposed conference.

It was further recommended that all member schools be instructed to report all incidents occuring at athletic events to the CIF, SS, Office beginning immediately in order that a file may be accumulated to more accurately gauge the number of and severity of prob-

lems in this area.

b. CLASSIFICATION. Mr. Donald Cogswell, chairman, reported on the recommendations which will be made to the CIF, SS, Council at its meeting on January 30, 1971. The main item will be the recommendation by the committee that in the sport of football for the 1971 season all member schools be required to field teams classified as varsity, junior varsity, and the balance of the teams according to grade level (i.e., sophomore, freshman, frosh-soph). Because many schools experienced difficulty in attaining equitable football competition at other than the varsity level during the past season, it was felt that it would not be feasible to continue to permit leagues to have the option of fielding either grade level or exponent teams because of the nature of the sport with its physical contact and potential danger of injury. All other sports would continue as they are presently being conducted, with further study

being recommended for some.

c. GIRLS' INTERSCHOLASTIC ATHLETICS. The Commissioner summarized the report which will be made by Mr. William O'Rourke, Vice-Principal, Rolling Hills High School, at the January 30, 1971, meeting of the CIF, SS, Council. The purpose of the presentation will be to basically seek guidance for the development of girls' interscholastic athletics by determining the level of interest among member schools and by stating the obvious reasons for and problems incumbent with the establishment of such a program.

10. APPEAL BY NOTRE DAME (RIVERSIDE) HIGH SCHOOL. Father R. Duffy, Principal, Notre Dame (Riverside) High School, appealed in writing to the Executive Committee for reconsideration of penalties recently imposed on his school by the Arrowhead League for violation of football pre-practice conditioning program regulations. Following discussion, the committee directed the Commissioner to attend the next meeting of the Arrowhead League for the purpose of further investigating this appeal and to make every effort to have the matter resolved within the league. If, in the opinion of the Commissioner, additional evidence reveals that the case should be reviewed by the Executive Committee, it will be placed on the agenda at the next regular meeting.

11. GOLF TOURNAMENT, RANEY JUNIOR HIGH SCHOOL. Mr. Richard Becker, Principal, Raney Junior High School, Corona, requested special permission from the Executive Committee to begin a sanctioned golf tournament at 12 noon on Monday, April 19, 1971. It was moved, seconded, and passed to approve this request for a deviation from the regular 3:00 p.m. starting time rule because of the difficulties of securing playing privileges at the course and of being assured of completing the tournament in a single day.

12. CONTACT OF 8TH AND 9TH GRADE STUDENTS BY HIGH SCHOOL COACHES. The Executive Committee once again reviewed the policy governing contact between high school coaches and 8th grade students in an elementary school and 9th grade junior high school students. After considerable discussion, it was agreed that this policy should be spelled out in more detail in the Blue Book in order to more clearly define the limitations of allowable contact. The Commissioner was directed to present recommendations for the by-laws regarding this matter for consideration at the next meeting of the Executive Committee.

McCLENDON HEADLINES 'COACH OF YEAR' CLINIC

Charles McClendon, College Foodball Coaches Association "Coach the Year" from Louisiana State Un versity will be the featured speaker the 13th annual Coach of the Year Gridiron Clinic to be held at Sant Monica Civic Auditorium Feb. 13.14

McClendon has guided his teams to bowl games seven of the nine years he has been at LSU and the 1970 Tigers lost three games by a total of only 10 points, including a 17-12 de feat at the hands of national champions Nebraska in the Orange Boal

McClendon will be joined by Glenn E. "Bo" Schembechler, of the University of Michigan (selected 1969 Coach of the Year, but unable to attend las year's clinic on doctor's orders); (4) vin Stoll, Wake Forest, coach of the Atlantic Coast Conference champs and NCAA District 3 Coach of the Year Fran Curci, University of Miam (formerly at University of Tampa) District 4 coach of the Year; and Ale Force Academy's Ben Martin, who has coached there 13 years and enjoyed a 9-3 record last season, getting a Sugar Bowl bid.

Attendance totaled more than 2,000 last year. Added attraction is a display of the latest in finest in football gear an equipment.

13. REPORT ON 1970 FOOT-BALL PLAYOFFS. The Commission er reported to the Executive Committee that all financial reports had not been received as of this date, but it appeared that the CIF, SS, would realize approximately \$130,000.00 as its share of receipts from the 1970 football playoffs. Although attendance at playoff games was down overall from last season, the slight increase in receipts was due to the enlargement of the "AA" division from eight to 16 teams.

The Commissioner also informed the committee that the burglary which oc curred at the CIF Office on September 6, 1970, resulted in a net loss to the CIF, SS, of approximately \$600.00 after stolen items had been replaced Upon the recommendation of the surance company, a silent alarm system has been installed in the office building to attempt to prevent further loss from burglary.

There being no other business come before the Executive Committee the meeting was adjourned at 4:00 pm

Respectfully submitted, Thomas A. Morgan Administrative Assistant

Approved: J. Kenneth Fagans, Commissioner

MINUTES OF CIF, SS, COUNCIL MEETING January 30, 1971

The Winter meeting of the CIF, Suthern Section, Council was held on sturday, January 30, 1971, at Gahr ich School. The meeting was called order at 9:30 a.m. by Council Presi-Mr. Donald Cogswell, Vice-Prinpal, Mira Costa High School.

Representatives from all but the folwing leagues were in attendance:

Dr. Hanford Rants, Principal, Gahr School, welcomed the Council to

The following guests were intro-Jaced: Mr. Robert Bickford, Principal. brillo High School; Mr. Victor Julson, Principal, Chino High School. wly elected Council representative m the San Antonio League; and James VerSteeg, Athletic Direc-, Paramount High School.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES. It moved, seconded, and passed to porove the minutes of the Council seeting of September 26, 1970, as ablished in the October, 1970, Month-Bulletin.

It was moved, seconded, and passed approve the minutes of the Execu-Committee meeting of November , 1970, as published in the Decem-1970, Monthly Bulletin, and the seeting of December 11, 1970, as pubhed in the January, 1971, Monthly

The Commissioner reviewed the mins from the Executive Committee eeting of January 23, 1971. Two corctions in the context of wording of minutes were made by the Counit was moved, seconded, and passed approve the minutes as corrected.

CLASSIFICATION COMMIT-FREPORT. Mr. Donald Cogswell, airman, Classification Committee, ported to the Council the following commendations from his committee the 1971-72 school year:

That CIF, SS, schools continue at time to follow the exponent system dassifying boys for teams in the orts of swimming, water polo, and and field, with further study of matter to be conducted by the com-

That the sport of basketball conhe as it is presently being conducted each league making its own denation as to the type of teams to

That in the sport of football the SS, experiment during the 1971 on with teams classified as Varsity, alor Varsity, and the balance of the as according to grade level (i.e., more, Freshman, Frosh-Soph); would be eligible for Junior

Varsity teams.

The reason for the committee's recommendation for grade level competition in football is that the sport involves physical contact with the potential danger of injury and, because many schools experienced difficulty in attaining equitable competition at other than the varsity level during the past season, it was felt that the CIF, SS, should not continue to permit leagues to have the option of fielding either grade level or exponent teams. Mr. Cogswell informed the Council that statistics have shown that the trend among member schools has been towards grade level teams, and the committee chose to follow this approach because of the successful experiences and increased participation in many leagues which adopted the grade level system for the first time during the past year.

The above proposals and related information are for consideration by and discussion among league members at this time, and will be voted upon by the Council at its May meeting. If adopted, this system of classifying teams would be mandatory for all CIF. SS, member schools to follow; the Classification Committee would be responsible for recommending the appropriate By-Laws changes to be incorporated into the Blue Book.

3. GIRLS' INTERSCHOLASTIC ATHLETICS COMMITTEE RE-PORT. Mr. William O'Rourke (Vice-Principal, Rolling Hills High School), Chairman, Girls' Interscholastic Athletics Committee, requested guidance from the Council regarding whether or not study should be continued relative to the development of a CIF, SS, girls' interscholastic athletic program. Mr. O'Rourke's presentation included a brief history of girls' athletics in California, the reasons for initiating such a program, and some of the problems incumbent with undertaking this pro-

Following discussion, it was moved, seconded, and passed to direct the

HOPE TO FORM NEW WATER POLO LEAGUE

North High of Riverside is attempting to find teams from the inland area interested in organizing an independent water polo league for the 1971 season. So far there are three teams involved: North, Alta Loma, and Moreno Valley. Any school that might be interested in joining this proposed league should contact Henry Robertus, Atheltic Director, North HS (714) 684-5110.

committee to develop a questionnaire to be sent to all CIF, SS, member schools, and also to those private and parochial girls' schools which are not members, to obtain information and direction as to how schools wish to proceed in this matter. The results of the survey will be presented to the Council at its May meeting.

The committee was further directed to begin study immediately in pertinent areas of concern regarding girls' athletics, such as seasons of sports and coordinating the use of school facilities by boys' and girls' athletic teams.

4. CROWD CONTROL COMMIT. TEE REPORT. Mr. Richard Cordano (Principal, Arcadia High School), Chairman, Crowd Control Committee, presented a recommendation from his committee that the CIF, SS, sponsor a conference on crowd control for representatives from member schools on September 2, 1971. The purpose of the conference would be to disseminate information and materials which would be of value to schools in planning for athletic events. Mr. Cordano outlined some general ideas regarding the proposal, and indicated to the Council that his committee felt strongly that this is a matter of serious concern to the future of interscholastic athletics at the present time. It was moved, seconded, and passed to grant approval for the proposed conference on crowd control, and the Council charged the committee with the responsibility of structuring the necessary organizational details.

It was further moved, seconded, and passed to have the committee develop a standard form for use by member schools in reporting incidents of crowd control at athletic events to the CIF, SS, Office in order that a file may be accumulated to more accurately gauge the number of and severity of problems in this area.

All leagues and/or schools which currently have written documents relative to crowd control procedures are requested to send copies of these materials to the CIF, SS, Office to be used as a basis for other recommendations by the committee.

5. NOMINATING COMMITTEE REPORT. Mr. Truck Lindsey (Athletic Director, Chaffey High School), Chairman, Nominating Committee, presented the following nominations to the Council for elective positions to be filled for the 1971-72 school year:

a) Executive Committee (Metropolitan Los Angeles County district, 4-year term) - Mr. James Faul, Principal. Workman High School (Incumbent); Mr. William O'Rourke, Vice-Principal, Rolling Hills High School; Mr. Aaron (Continued on page 6)

COUNCIL MEETING

(Continued from Page 5)

Wade, Principal, Compton High School.

b) Executive Committee (Northern district, 4-year term)—Rev. Alexander Manville, Principal, Bishop Garcia Diego High School; Mr. Edward Nemson, Principal, Ventura High School.

c) State Federated Council (4-year term) - Mr. Alex Alexander, Principal, Desert Sands High School (Incumbent); Mr. Art Hobson, Assistant Superintendent, Whittier Union High School District.

There were no additional nominations from the floor. The Council moved, seconded, and passed to accept the report of the Nominating Com-

6. TENNIS PLAYOFF GROUP-INGS. Dr. Kenneth Bullock, Rio Hondo League representative, presented a proposal to have CIF, SS, tennis team championship competition increased from two to three divisions of schools in order to provide more equitable playoff groupings and to allow more schools to have an opportunity to win a team championship. Following discussion, the Council moved, seconded, and passed to increase the team tennis playoffs from two to three divisions of schools beginning with the 1971 season. It was further decided that a committee of tennis coaches would assist the Commissioner in establishing the divisions among participating schools and that an individual school would be given the option of moving up in classification if it so desired and requested.

7. APPEAL, PARTICIPATION BY GIRLS ON BOYS' GOLF TEAMS. Attorneys Mr. Don Powars and Mr. Don Wallace appeared before the Council to appeal the decision of the Executive Committee of November 19, 1970, in which a request for girls to be allowed to participate on boys' golf teams for CIF, SS, competition was denied. The attorneys were acting in behalf of Miss Laura Baugh of Long Beach Wilson High School and Miss Ann Wallace and Miss Nancy Wallace of Long Beach Poly High School. After discussion of the appeal, the Council reaffirmed the fact that State CIF rules would prohibit approval of this request, and moved, seconded, and passed to uphold the decision of the Executive Committee to deny participation by girls on boys' golf teams.

8. INCREASE IN NUMBER OF WRESTLING MATCHES. Mr. Donald Cogswell, Bay League representative, informed the Council that his league wished to reactivate the pro-

KNOW YOUR BLUE BOOK

OUESTION: What are the CIF, SS, regulations govering participation by a member of a high school baseball team on an outside community or recreation team?

ANSWER: After the beginning of the season of the sport, a member of a high school baseball team (varsity, junior varsity, sophomore, or freshman team) may not practice, work out or try out with a community, recreation, or other similarly sponsored baseball team prior to May 1. The season of the sport of baseball is defined as that period which starts with the first interschool contest (practice game, interschool scrimmage, league game, or tournament) and ends with the last contest (league, non-league, or playoff game). On or after May 1 he may practice, work out or try out only on weekends until the close of the high school baseball season. A boy may not start playing in baseball games on one of these outside sponsored teams while he is a member of a high school team.

(Reference: Paragraph 6, Article XXXX (Baseball Regulations), CIF, SS, Blue Book.)

posal to increase the number of allowable wrestling matches as listed in paragraph 4, Article LI (Wrestling Regulations) of the CIF, SS, Blue Book. Mr. Cogswell stated that the recommendation will be to increase the number of matches from 16 to 20 without any corresponding change in the length of the wrestling season, and that written communication will be sent to all Council members in the near future so that this matter can be discussed within the leagues and voted on at the May meeting of the Council.

9. LENGTH OF CROSS COUN-TRY COURSE. Mr. Larry Rossi, Moore League representative, presented a recommendation from his league to change paragraph 13, Article XXXXII (Cross Country Regulations) of the CIF, SS, Blue Book to increase the length of the course in the preliminary and championship cross country meets from two to three miles. Mr. Rossi stated the following reasons for recommending this change: 1) Track already has a two mile run and it is felt that the cross country race should be longer; 2) junior colleges have a four mile cross country race, and colleges have a five mile race; and 3) many high school athletes are already competing in longer races in the off season. In order to allow for further discussion of the matter within the

leagues, it was moved, seconded, and passed to table action on this propose until the May meeting of the Council

10. FOOTBALL SCRIMMAGES Mr. Larry Rossi, Moore League representation sentative, presented a recommendation from his league to change paragraph 23 (B) (4) of Article XXXXIII (Fee ball Regulations) of the CIF, SS, Bland Book in order to allow for inter-school football scrimmages to be conducted a night. Mr. Rossi stated that the Moore League was of the opinion that school should have the experience of a school mage condition under the lights prior to the first practice game, and proposed that the restrictive statement that "no inter-school scrimmage shall start after 6:00 p.m." be removed from the By-Laws. In order to allow for further discussion of the matter within the leagues, it was moved, see onded, and passed to table action on this proposal until the May meeting of the Council. 11. SPRING FOOTBALL PRAC.

TICE, 8TH GRADERS IN JUNIOR HIGH SCHOOLS. Mr. Max Dia mond, Principal, Corona Junior High School, appeared before the Council to appeal a decision of the Executive Committee of December 11, 1970, in which it was ruled that a 9th grade coach would not be allowed to conduct spring football practice at the 8th grade level of a three year junior high school. The Council discussed the matter in detail and expressed the opinion that 8th graders should be provided with the opportunity of participating in spring practice because they would not have this opportunity as a 9th grader in a three-year junior high school. It was then moved, seconded, and passed to reverse the decision of the Executive Committee and to approve the policy of allowing a 9th grade coach to conduct spring football practice with 8th grade students in a three-year junior high school located on one campus.

12. DISTRIBUTION OF MATE RIALS FROM CIF, SS, OFFICE Mr. Joe Merlo, Orange League representative, brought to the attention of the Council the problem that schools have in coordinating among all affected persons the distribution of materials and information mailed by the CIF SS, Office. The Commissioner in formed the Council of the current procedures used by his office, and it was concluded that it would be costly to institute regular multiple mailings and that it would be difficult to establish a single mailing policy that would be applicable for all schools, such as sending all information to the Principal It was then recommended that the CIF Office request from each school on its

(Continued on Page 7)

(Continued from Page 6)

information worksheet the of the individual to whom corpondence should be sent and that mailings go directly to this demarings on in order to insure prodistribution at the school.

BY-LAWS CHANGES. The uncil, upon recommendation of the Committee, moved, secded, and passed to approve the fol-By-Laws changes:

BASEBALL

(Effective for the 1971 season) Eliminate paragraph 7 of Article XX of the Blue Book regarding length of an official regulation e: Rule 4, Section 2, Article 4 of National Federation rules stiputhat it is a regulation game if 5 more full innings have been played, the team second at bat has scored equal or greater number of runs 4 or 4 and a fraction terms at bat in the opponent has scored in 5 ms at bat.

Replace paragraph 9 of Article XXX of the Blue Book, referring to games, with the following: A reguin called game with a tie score shall counted as ½ game won and ½ ame lost for each team. National Fedmion rules state that regulation tie simes are not to be continued or reaved at a later date and will not be ented in computing won-lost permages unless the special "1/2 game m-1/2 game lost" option is adopted the state association, as recomunded above.

CROSS COUNTRY

Add the following paragraph to micle XXXXII (Cross Country Regations) of the Blue Book:

An individual may compete in only ne cross country race in any one day. Replace paragraph 6 of Article XXII (Cross Country Regulations) the Blue Book with the following

cross-country team will be perted to schedule and participate in more than a total of 11 dual, trianr, or invitational (sanctioned) ets during the season, not including eague or CIF, Southern Section, mpionship meets. Participation by number of members of a team in neet shall be counted against the alable number of meets (i.e., if a ool enters just one runner in an tational meet, that meet must be arged as one of the 11 allowable

WATER POLO

eplace paragraph 10 of Article L ater Polo Regulations) of the Blue with the following new para-

The CIF, Southern Section, water

polo playoffs shall consist of 32 teams. Champions of recognized varsity leagues will automatically qualify for the playoffs; after the championship teams have been placed in the draw, a special playoff committee shall select representative teams to complete the brackets based on the following order of priority: 1) Co-champions of a league; 2) Tri-champions of a league; 3) Strong free lance and/or second place teams; 4) Strong third place teams that have demonstrated outstanding overall strength during the regular season.

b) The dates for all water polo playoff contests will be established by the Executive Committee.

c) The Commissioner of Athletics shall match the teams for the first round of playoff contests and predetermine the home team; in cases where a first place team meets a second place team in a first round game, the first place team will be designated as the home team. Where two first place teams meet in the opening round, the Commissioner will flip a coin prior to the publishing of the draw to determine the home school. To determine the home team in subsequent games, please refer to paragraph 4, Article XXXIV, of the By-Laws.

d) All playoff contests must be played in pools which conform to NCAA specifications for championship

MULTIPLE CAMPUS

Add the following new By-Law to the Blue Book:

Teams representing a high school must be composed of eligible students under the direct supervision of one principal and attending classes on one campus. If for some reason it is necessary for there to be a split or multiple-campus situation, permission must be obtained annually prior to the beginning of the school year from the CIF, SS, Executive Committee for students from each campus to compete together as a single team; under no circumstances may there be two principals involved.

OUTSIDE TEAM COMPETITION Add the following section as paragraph 3 of Article XXXV (Outside

Team Competition) of the Blue Book:

No member school shall be permitted to schedule doubleheader athletic events of any type in conjunction with a junior college, college, or any other team not a member of the CIF, without the prior approval of the CIF, SS, Executive Committee.

14. INCREASE IN VALUE OF AWARDS. The President informed the Council that an agenda item at the February meeting of the State Federated Council will be a proposal to

increase the maximum amount which may be spent on awards from \$10.00 to \$25.00, and that the CIF, SS, should provide a recommendation for its representatives in voting on this matter. Following discussion, it was moved, seconded, and passed to instruct CIF, SS, representatives to the State Federated Council to vote against the proposed increase in the value of awards.

15. NOISEMAKERS AT BASKET-BALL GAMES. It was brought to the attention of the Council that the use of noisemakers at basketball games has become a problem for many member schools. The matter was discussed, and in concluding that there should be procedures established which would apply uniformly to all schools in all games, the Council directed the Commissioner to prepare recommendations concerning the use of noisemakers for consideration at the May meeting.

16. LEVELS OF PLAYOFF COM-PETITION. Upon the recommendation of Dr. Kenneth Bullock, Rio Hondo League representative, the Council moved, seconded, and passed to have the Executive Committee establish a committee to review and make recommendations regarding the appropriate number of playoff classifications possible and desirable in all team sports The purpose of this motion is to provide for an overall look at the present structure of CIF, SS, playoffs, with consideration given to possible multiple championships in the team sports of wrestling, water polo, and track. Additionally, the committee should be instructed to review the method of placement of teams and/or leagues into varying levels of playoff competition.

17. FOOTBALL PLAYOFF SITES. Dr. Kenneth Bullock, Rio Hondo League representative, presented a motion to the Council that the Executive Committee appoint a special committee to study the adequacy of sites for football playoff games and, with the results of such a study, the Commissioner would then be empowered to establish in advance what fields might be acceptable for playoff competition. The Commissioner explained the procedures currently used in this regard, and the Council concluded that it would not be practical at this time to attempt to legislate this particular problem. It was moved, seconded, and passed to defeat the motion.

There being no further business to come before the Council, the meeting was adjourned at 12:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, Thomas A. Morgan Administrative Assistant Approved:

J. Kenneth Fagans, Commissioner

DATES, SITE ANNOUNCED FOR OUARTERBACK CAMP

Former football star Benny Friedman has announced the dates of his annual Quarterback Camp and School for Receivers.

The west coast session will be held during spring vacation, April 4-9, at San Diego Military Academy. The camp is designed to aid high school football players develop skills of the game at the particular positions.

Friedman added that punting and place kicking will have a part in the camp this season, and it was also announced hat two additional sites had been selected for summer sessions at Centenary College, Shreveport, La., June 27 through July 2 and at Regis College, Denver, Colo., July 5-10.

Friedman may be reached at 345 Park Ave., New York, N.Y., 10022, (212) 751-2580.

CLINIC PLANNED IN THE HIGH SIERRA

An unusual four-sport coaching clinic, which will combine the best in California lecturers and a beautiful high Sierra backdrop, is planned for June 28-July 2 by Bill Gill and head of P.E. Hal Chauncey of Hawthorne High School.

The Sierra Coaching Clinic, set for a mountain site between Bridgeport and Twin Lakes, will feature Payton Jordan, Stanford University and former Olympic team track and field mentor; Jerry Tarkanian, coach of Cal State Long Beach's highly regarded basketball team; Don Coryell, head man for football at powerful San Diego State College; and Rod Dedeaux, a perennial winner in baseball at the University of Southern California.

Two units of credit, at \$19 per unit, will be available from Sacramento State

Families are invited along, for terreation will include horseback riding hiking, boating and fishing in the trout stream which runs through the property being used for the clinic site

Gill has announced that 12 cabina will be available on a first come, first served basis and the remainder attend ing will need a camper or trailer, Regarder tration fee for the clinic itself is \$30

He also explained that the cline would cater to 25 men in each of the four fields.

Additional information is available from Gill or Chauncey, 213 679-8141 Ext. 250 or 255.

FOUNDATION WILL HONOR TOP SCHOLAR ATHLETES

Each of the 80 schools in Pasadena and Greater San Gabriel Valley has been invited to nominate its top scholar-athlete for recognition by the Na tional Football Foundation and Hall of Fame. Deadline for nominations is Feb. 19, according to John Patrick vice-president of the Pasadena-Greater San Gabriel Valley Chapter of the foundation.

The National Football Foundation was founded in 1947 and is now nation wide in scope. It conducts the Scholar Athlete Awards program to help promote American amateur football and the benefits thereof.

Students are nominated according to football ability and performance, academic record and school leadership and citizenship qualities. The awards dinner for the scholar athletes is scheduled for April 2, at the new Pasadena Hilton Hotel.

Other Southland chapters include Greater Los Angeles, Orange County, San Pedro-Long Beach and Palm

Further information on the chapter's program may be obtained from Patrick at Alhambra High School, 101 S. See ond St. (213) 289-5411. Ernie Smith of Altadena is chapter president and Ronald Hutton of Alhambra is secretary.

OUTSTANDING PREP

(Continued from Page 1)

His first year at Permian, 1965, the team won the state title and has been runner-up twice since.

"We feel our clinic is especially valuable to high school coaches, since we ask some fine high school men to lecture. We aim strictly at improving high school programs," Van Hoore beke explained.

WANTED GAMES

FOOTBALL

Scrimmages 1971 - Sept. 17 or 18

Damien - V, soph - frosh Fremont (L.A.) - V, JV, B

Quartz Hill

Bonita — frosh

September 24, 1971

Crespi — Frosh

Walnut - frosh

Washington (L.A.) - V, JV, B Rancho (Las Vegas) — V (Home) Granite Hills (San Diego) - V,

JV (Home)

Cathedral - frosh-soph

October 1, 1971

Yucaipa — V, JV Rancho (Las Vegas) — V (Home) Bishop Montgomery — V, JV, C

Boulder (Nevada) — V

Westminster - frosh (Sept. 30

October 8, 1971

Santa Maria — V (Home)

Walnut — frosh

Washington (L.A.) - V, JV, B

Venice (L.A.) — V, B

Cathedral — frosh

San Jacinto — V, JV

October 15, 1971

San Dimas — frosh

Notre Dame (Sherman Oaks) - V, soph-frosh

Sylmar (L.A.) — B Colton — V, JV

St. Joseph - V, soph-frosh

October 22, 1971

San Dimas — frosh

South Bakersfield — V, JV

October 29, 1971

San Dimas — frosh

November 5, 1971 San Dimas — frosh

Alemany — V, JV, frosh Boulder (Nevada) - V

November 12, 1971

San Dimas — B

Fairfax (L.A.) - V, B Yucca Valley - V, JV

November 19, 1971

Cerritos — soph-frosh

San Dimas — frosh

Fairfax (L.A.) - V, B

BASKETBALL

Tournament Openings — 1971-72

Hoover - V - Dec. 8, 9, 10, 11

Want to Enter Tournament El Dorado - JV, soph, frosh -

Christmas vacation

Culver City - V, JV, soph-frosh -December

El Dorado - V - 1st week of

Christmas vacation November 29 — December 3, 1971

Miraleste - V, JV, B, C - Dec. 3

December 13-17, 1971

Hemet - V, JV, frosh - prior to

Christmas

January 24-28, 1972

Hemet - V, JV, frosh - Jan. 25 TRACK

Salesian — V,B,C — March 18 or 19 St. Genevieve — V, B, C — Feb. 18, 25 Mira Costa - V, B, C - Feb. 23, 24,

Millikan - V, B, C - March 15-19

TENNIS

Bonita — V, JV — pre-season Laguna Beach - V, JV - Feb. 26

CROSS COUNTRY

Inglewood - V, JV, Soph-frosh -Sept. 16-27, Oct. 24-28

SWIMMING

Pacifica - V, B, C - Feb. 14-18, March 13-17

Laguna Beach - V, B, C - any date

Page Eight